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Council Votes To Become An Active Member in Con Ed Rate Increase Case 
Will also vote on bill requiring more efficient reporting on City agency pesticide use

City Hall, October 17th, 2007 – At today’s Stated Council meeting, the City Council will vote on a resolution to become an active party in the Con Edison rate case, giving the Council a greater voice on the rate increase process and ability to continue its opposition against the increase unless reforms in business practices are made. The Council will also vote on legislation that will require fuller oversight of City agency pesticide use. Additionally, the Council will vote to update regulations making private plazas more accommodating to the general public as well as a budget modification for the Fiscal Year 2008 budget. Also at today’s Stated Council meeting, the Council will vote on a home rule message requiring the Department of City Administrative Services and the State Civil Service Commission to develop and implement a plan to the City is in compliance with State law concerning its use of provisional employees.

CON EDISON RATE INCREASE CASE RESOLUTION

The Council will vote on a resolution to become an active party in the Con Edison rate case, which is currently pending before the Public Service Commission. Last month, Speaker Quinn and several Council Members called for Con Edison to guarantee better business practices before moving forward with a rate increase. Becoming an active party in the case will allow the City Council to continue advocating for better business and consumer standards and give the Council a greater voice in the rate hike process.  In addition, Speaker Quinn and Consumer Affairs Committee Chair Leroy Comrie have sent a letter to Con Ed CEO Kevin Burke expressing their concern over the recent announcement that Con Ed plans to file a notice of claim against the City of New York.

“The City Council will only begin to consider a rate hike if Con Edison improves its current business and consumer standards,” said Speaker Quinn. “Con Edison must demonstrate that they have taken steps to improve their service, invest in maintenance of their infrastructure, and show us that they are accountable to their customers. Becoming an active member in this rate increase case will give the City Council a stronger voice on behalf of the public interest.”

“I want to applaud the Speaker for her leadership on this issue,” said Consumer Affairs Committee Chair Leroy Comrie. “I believe that public faith in Con Edison has eroded irreparably and it is time for an intervention by this government body in the rate-making proceeding before the State Public Service Commission. By opening this process to public review, through the Speaker's efforts, we can at least be assured that Con Ed’s current effort to reward its shareholders and increase rates on the backs of working-class New Yorkers will not be done in the dark.”

“Con Ed is an arrogant monopoly which needs as much oversight as we can muster. This decision will have a profound impact on the lives of New York City residents, and their representatives should be allowed to fight for them as best they can,” said Public Safety Committee Chair Peter Vallone, Jr. “Believe me, if we're involved, New Yorkers will get their voices heard.”

“Con Ed continues to try to give New Yorkers the short end of the stick,” said Council Member Eric Gioia.  “It's important that the City Council be involved in standing up for New Yorkers who are being taken advantage of by Con Ed. We need to be as informed and vigilant as possible in keeping tabs on this multi-billion corporation. They're a monopoly run amok, and they'll try to get away we anything we don't catch them.”

“These steps will allow the Council to advocate directly on behalf of New Yorkers and to hold Con Edison accountable for its performance,” said Council Member Dan Garodnick. “Con Ed's arrogance and unresponsiveness – both in the wake of July's steam pipe explosion and last summer's blackout – make it clear that we cannot just take them at their word that they will do right by New Yorkers.”

MORE EFFICIENT REPORTING ON PESTICIDE USE 

The Council will vote on legislation that will require the Department of Health and Mental Hygiene (DOHMH) to review and summarize when the City uses pesticides and provide the Council with information that would be much faster and more effective to evaluate. In 2005, the Council passed a law on pesticide use by City Agencies that required reductions in use of certain harmful pesticides.  In order for the Council to monitor what pesticides were being used by City agencies such as NYCHA or the Department of Parks, the law also requires all agencies to submit a yearly report on any pesticide use to both DOHMH and to the Speaker. However, much of the information being provided by agencies has proven to be expansive and difficult to effectively process. This legislation will allow the City to better monitor the type and levels of chemical use around the City.  

“Although pesticides protect New Yorkers from harmful and annoying pests, overuse of pesticides can be poisonous to humans and detrimental to the environment,” said Health Committee Chair Joel Rivera. “While current law already prohibits the use of certain toxic chemicals by City agencies, today’s legislation will allow the Department of Health to better and more efficiently evaluate agency use of pesticides in our communities.” 

MAKING PRIVATELY OWNED PUBLIC PLAZAS MORE INVITING SPACES

The Council will vote to amend a rezoning resolution pertaining to privately owned public spaces.  The amendment will update design regulations on private plazas to make them more accommodating and more inviting to the general public, improving the overall quality of life for both visitors to the area and residents.  Deficiencies in current plazas around the city are a result of outdated zoning regulations. The new standards will improve on public plazas’ size, seating, lighting, bike parking, and other amenities and will ultimately help sustain and preserve existing neighborhood character.

The improvements include: 

· Simplification of existing plaza distinctions from “residential” and “urban” to a single plaza definition called “the public plaza,”

· Modernized standards for public plazas that ensure wide-ranging and exciting open space design,

· Streamlined requirements for open-air cafes and kiosks located in public plazas, allowing for easier development of these spaces.

CLOSING OF TAX EXEMPTION LOOPHOLE

The Council will also vote to authorize a change in the Department of Housing, Preservation, and Development (HPD) Asset Control Dollar Homes Program.  Under the old guidelines of the program, the homes would be purchased by Housing Development Finance Corporation (HDFC), rehabilitated and sold to a new owner, once they meet certain economic guidelines.  The new owner would receive a 10-year tax exemption.  However, there are currently no re-sale restrictions on the property, which can lead to unfair tax breaks to second owners who do not meet the economic criteria once the property is resold.  The new rule would terminate the tax-exemption once the property is sold to a second owner.  The policy will go into effect for all properties currently in the HPD’s Asset Control Dollar Homes Program.

“I am pleased that, at my urging, HPD has made a change in the Asset Control Dollar Homes Program that prohibits the tax abatement from being passed on, saving the city a considerable amount of money and eliminating the possibility that a subsequent unqualified buyer will profit unjustly,” said Council Member Oliver Koppell.

BUDGET MODIFICATION

The Council will vote on a budget modification to the Fiscal Year '08 budget, which was adopted in June. The modification consists of several technical changes, including listing funding under revised corresponding agencies. According to the City Charter, any time there is a transfer of funds between agencies, a budget modification is required.  In addition to the budget modification, there will be a revised Schedule C that will reflect the designation of certain organizations receiving funding under the Council's citywide Initiatives.  

Finally, in an effort to make the budget process more transparent, the Council is providing a separate list of organizations, including Department for the Aging and the Department of Youth and Community Development, receiving Council discretionary funds. Information on the discretionary allocations, along with the revised Schedule C can be viewed on the City Council's website at http://www.nyccouncil.info/budget.

“I am proud that this Council has and is taking the necessary steps to make government more transparent – and this budget modification is an example of just that,” said Finance Committee Chair David Weprin.

UPDATING RESPONSIBILTIES OF OFFICE OF THE CHIEF MEDICAL EXAMINER

The Council is also voting on legislation to amend the City Charter to reflect new responsibilities of the Office of the Chief Medical Examiner (OCME). Due to restructuring and advances in technology OCME has taken on new duties that are not reflected in the Charter, such as performing the functions of City mortuaries, and conducting DNA and other forensic testing.  These will now be codified as formal responsibilities of OCME.

HOME RULE MESSAGE ON PROVISIONAL EMPLOYEES

The Council will vote on a home rule message requiring the Department of City Administrative Services (DCAS) and the State Civil Service Commission to develop and implement a plan so the City is in compliance with State law concerning its use of provisional employees. This will allow for interim protections for the City’s provisional employees while allowing more jobs to be filled through the competitive civil service process.
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